



Feature

Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists  
69(2) 66–76

© The Author(s) 2013

Reprints and permissions:

[sagepub.co.uk/journalsPermissions.nav](http://sagepub.co.uk/journalsPermissions.nav)

DOI: 10.1177/0096340213477995

<http://thebulletin.sagepub.com>



## Nuclear policy responses to Fukushima: Exit, voice, and loyalty

M. V. Ramana

### Abstract

In the two years since the Fukushima Daiichi nuclear accidents, countries around the world have responded to the Japanese catastrophe in a variety of ways. Broadly speaking, these policy responses fall into three categories: Within one group, countries have decided to turn away from nuclear power, either through a gradual phase-out or by abandoning plans for programs that had not yet begun. In the second group of countries, government leaders who were otherwise inclined to continue pursuing nuclear power were forced by protests and public opinion to change their policies. And in the third group, countries have reiterated their commitment to nuclear power. The author describes examples of countries within each of these categories. He identifies several common elements that seem to be at play in countries that are staying the course on nuclear power, including: hasty dismissals by government officials of the Fukushima accident's applicability to their own countries, pronouncements about the safety of deployed or proposed reactor designs, propaganda campaigns, international financing for reactor construction, and an emphasis on projected growth in energy demand.

### Keywords

energy policy, Fukushima, nuclear accidents, nuclear policy, nuclear power, nuclear safety, propaganda, public opinion

Two years after the multiple accidents at the Fukushima Daiichi reactors, the future of nuclear power is no longer what it used to be. Independent analysts argue that the global nuclear industry is in decline and that the nuclear share of the world's electricity production can only go down (Schneider and Froggatt, 2012). Even projections by agencies involved in promoting nuclear power, such as the International

Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), reflect, however inadequately, the decline in nuclear power's prospects. In 2010, for example, the IAEA projected that nuclear power would have a generating capacity of 546 to 803 gigawatts by 2030 (IAEA, 2010). Only two years later, the IAEA's lower projection had dropped by a whopping 90 gigawatts, to 456 gigawatts, and the upper projection had come down by 63 gigawatts to 740 gigawatts (IAEA, 2012).

The impact of the Fukushima accidents has varied from country to country, and in many cases is still being negotiated through domestic politics. In the explosion of literature on nuclear power since Fukushima, nuclear policies in individual countries have been widely discussed.<sup>1</sup> But an examination of the larger picture raises questions about why similar countries had very different responses to Fukushima, and points to underlying factors that shape nuclear policy within a country.

More than four decades ago, the economist Albert O. Hirschman categorized the ways in which people respond to deterioration in an organization or business as exit, voice, and loyalty (Hirschman, 1970). A dissatisfied customer or member of an organization may “exit” by stopping use of the product or quitting an organization, or may simply “voice” displeasure. “Loyalty,” as in brand loyalty or patriotism, may reduce or delay exit or inhibit voice. Hirschman’s analysis was extremely influential and has been applied to a range of systems, far beyond the field in which it was conceived.<sup>2</sup>

Similar to Hirschman’s approach, national responses to Fukushima can also be characterized in three categorizations: an unambiguous reversal of nuclear commitment (exit), a change in nuclear policy resulting primarily from public pressure (voice), or a business-as-usual pursuit of nuclear power (loyalty). The parallel is not exact, because nuclear decision making involves two different parties: a government that sets nuclear policies and a public that expresses its opinions about nuclear power. The three categories provide an interesting prism through which to view the global response to Fukushima,

but they are not watertight. Nuclear policies continue to evolve in response to complex dynamics.

The changing nuclear landscape in Japan, for example, illustrates how countries can move between categories. Faced with widespread protests over Japan’s reliance on nuclear power, former Prime Ministers Naoto Kan and Yoshihiko Noda both proposed reducing the country’s reliance on nuclear energy over the coming decades. But with the December 2012 electoral victory of the Liberal Democratic Party, which has historically supported the nuclear industry, the country might be reverting to a business-as-usual posture on nuclear policy—if that happens, it will represent a shift from voice to loyalty.<sup>3</sup>

## Nuclear exit

The first, or “exit,” group consists of countries that have turned away from nuclear power. In these countries, Fukushima either caused reversals or accelerated underlying trends away from nuclear power. The best-known examples of countries in this group are Germany and Switzerland.<sup>4</sup> But many other countries that were contemplating a nuclear power program have abandoned the idea, including Greece, Israel, Kuwait, Oman, Peru, Portugal, Singapore, and Venezuela.

Some did so almost immediately after the Fukushima accidents started, without waiting for public polls or referenda. In Venezuela, President Hugo Chávez called nuclear power “something extremely risky and dangerous for the whole world” (BBC, 2011b). Just five months earlier, Chávez had signed a deal with Russia for two 1,200-megawatt reactors. Israel has had plans since the 1960s to

build a nuclear power plant, but days after Fukushima, Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu told the television network CNN that the accident “certainly caused me to reconsider a project of building several nuclear power plants... I think we’ll skip the nuclear” (CNN, 2011).

In other countries, the move away from nuclear power was less conspicuous and often shaped by complex domestic political forces. The distribution of political power among parliamentarians and ministers appears to have played a role in Kuwait’s decision to stop its plans for constructing nuclear reactors and, in July 2011, to quietly dismantle its national nuclear energy committee (Meredith, 2011). Less than a year prior to that, in September 2010, the committee had announced that Kuwait was considering building four 1,000-megawatt reactors (Inajima and Okada, 2010).

Countries with large energy demands and even larger ambitions have also moved away from nuclear power. About two months before Fukushima, the energy minister of Brazil announced plans to approve the construction of four additional reactors “this year” (Nuclear Engineering International, 2011). But the following year, Brazilian officials shifted positions to argue that the country did not envisage any new nuclear power stations because there was no need for them (AFP, 2012).

In some cases, these decisions have caused further changes within the domestic energy sector, making it less likely that nuclear power will make a comeback in these countries. For example, the German company Siemens has decided to quit the nuclear industry, while the country has experienced

strong growth in its solar power industry.

## **Public voice**

In the second group are countries where officials might be inclined to continue with, expand, or enter into nuclear power, but are being held back, or even forced to reverse course, by public opinion. The clearest example in this category is Italy, which made a complete nuclear exit after Chernobyl, but recently was considering a re-entry. About a year and a half before Fukushima, in a study of a number of countries considering nuclear power, Italy was described as “the most likely nuclear aspirant to succeed in Europe” (Gourley and Stulberg, 2009: 26). Prime Minister Silvio Berlusconi had made restarting nuclear energy one of his government’s priorities. But in June 2011 Italian citizens voted overwhelmingly in a referendum to reject the proposal (Zampano and Zevi, 2011). The Italian utility company Enel subsequently pulled out of an agreement to build reactors in France, because Italy’s referendum had “diminished the strategic relevance of the overall partnership framework” (Enel, 2012).

Lithuania is another country where public opinion appears to be in the process of forcing a policy change. In a referendum on October 14, 2012, citizens overwhelmingly rejected plans to construct the Visaginas nuclear plant (Peach, 2012b). Construction of the plant hasn’t so far been ruled out; however, the prime minister has set up a working group to recommend an energy strategy for the country that may or may not include the nuclear option.

One expression of this divergence between public opinion and government policy has been the adoption of election platforms advocating a phase-out or reduced reliance on nuclear power by opposition parties in countries such as France, South Korea, and Taiwan (Jacobs, 2012; Lee, 2012; Schneider, 2012). In the Philippines, which historically has been interested in building nuclear reactors, Fukushima reportedly has led to concern among policy makers that any proposal now would spark protests.<sup>5</sup> As a result, the government has not initiated any nuclear activities (SciDevNet, 2011; Xinhua, 2010).

An excellent, if underreported, example of how public opposition has played a role in changing a country's nuclear policy is Jordan. More than a year after Fukushima, the country seemed to be well on the way to constructing its first nuclear reactor. Jordan had signed a dozen nuclear cooperation agreements,<sup>6</sup> and the country's Atomic Energy Commission had started the process of selecting a reactor vendor. But on May 30, 2012, the Jordanian parliament voted to shelve the program, saying it "will drive the country into a dark tunnel and will bring about an adverse and irreversible environmental impact" (Omari, 2012). At an IAEA meeting in June 2012, an official from Jordan's Atomic Energy Commission admitted that nuclear policy had been challenged after Fukushima and that the increased visibility of opponents in the media had affected all levels of government, including the parliament. Among the specific concerns he mentioned were safety, water scarcity, siting of reactors, and waste management (Haddad, 2012).

## Continued loyalty

The third group includes those countries that have reiterated a commitment to their nuclear plans with little change—in other words, business as usual. Several of these countries rushed to sign agreements with nuclear vendors or announced construction plans within months, if not weeks, of the onset of the Fukushima accidents. Prominent examples are the United States, China, Iran, Russia, and India. Less familiar examples are Algeria, Bangladesh, Belarus, Finland, Indonesia, Poland, Saudi Arabia, Turkey, the United Arab Emirates, the United Kingdom, and Vietnam. Some of these countries already have significant amounts of nuclear generating capacity, and some have little or no capacity but are interested. Although their commitment hasn't wavered, these countries have, in many cases, experienced delays in starting new projects or continuing construction of older ones, in part because of post-Fukushima safety reviews.

A good example of a country that might have been expected to stop considering nuclear power is Indonesia. The country is susceptible to natural disasters, including earthquakes, tsunamis, volcanic eruptions, and flooding. Indonesia has a long-standing opposition movement against nuclear power (Amir, 2010), which has grown stronger after Fukushima (Fauzan and Schiller, 2011). The majority of Indonesians do not favor nuclear power; according to an Ipsos poll in June 2011, 67 percent of Indonesians were somewhat or strongly opposed to nuclear power, and 72 percent wanted to stop future nuclear builds (Ipsos, 2011). And because

Indonesia has not yet built its first nuclear power plant, bureaucratic interest might be expected to be low. But Indonesia's leadership continued supporting nuclear power (Rochmyaningsih, 2012).

Even in countries that have disregarded protests in their decision making, though, many have had to lower projections or delay commissioning of reactors. For example, commissioning of the reactors at Koodankulam in southern India has been delayed, in part as a result of intense protests by local citizens who have continued their opposition even in the face of a vicious police crackdown (Kaur, 2012; Ramdas and Ramdas, 2011). Even after a series of failures to meet nuclear development targets (Ramana, 2012), the Prime Minister's Office announced that the installed capacity of nuclear power would go up from 4,780 megawatts (as of December 2012) to "27,480 MW by the year 2023–24" (Press Information Bureau, 2012).

India is not alone in cracking down on opposition to nuclear power. In Belarus, a group of activists who tried to deliver a petition to the Russian embassy in July 2012 were arrested and jailed (Peach, 2012a). In the United Kingdom, protesters at the Hinkley Point site were arrested as they blockaded the site (ITV, 2012).

### Common elements

Despite this diversity of responses to Fukushima, there are some common elements that seem to be at play in many countries that have opted to pursue business as usual. Among the most

frequent arguments that have been made in these countries:

#### *It can't happen here*

In many, if not all, of the countries that have continued supporting nuclear power, government or nuclear officials were quick to dismiss the possibility of a Fukushima-scale nuclear accident in their own countries. For example, on March 16, 2011—before there was a clear understanding of what was happening in the Japanese reactors—a Polish government official hurried to reassure citizens that nothing of that sort would happen there, due to the country's location and the advanced design of the nuclear power plants Poland plans to build (Kruk, 2011). The haste with which countries rushed to make assertions about the impossibility of accidents and the inapplicability of the lessons of Fukushima does not bode well for safety. It points to the capacity for self-deception and an unjustified confidence in a hazardous technology.<sup>7</sup>

#### *Our plants are "safest"*

For obvious reasons, one strategy that many countries used to justify their actions was to claim that their reactors are, or would be, the "safest." Hamad Al Kaabi, the United Arab Emirates' ambassador to the International Atomic Energy Agency, for example, said that his country was "committed to . . . adopt the safest design, safest plant, but also to focus on developing a culture of safety among workers, among entities, among all the relevant stakeholders" (Chaffee, 2012). A Russian nuclear manager

involved in the Akkuyu project in Turkey proclaimed that he and his colleagues were going to build the “world’s safest reactor” (Anatolia News Agency, 2011). And while preparing a bid to build a reactor in Finland, GE Hitachi announced that its Economic Simplified Boiling Water Reactor design is “the world’s safest available reactor design as measured by industry standards” (GE, 2012).

### *We can build it*

After Fukushima, nuclear suppliers engaged in massive lobbying efforts to obtain contracts to construct nuclear reactors. In Poland, Areva, Westinghouse, and GE Hitachi promised enormous sums of subcontracting work to local firms and scrambled to sign the appropriate agreements before an anticipated tender (Peach, 2011). Areva, for instance, signed a memorandum of understanding with Polimex-Mostostal, an engineering and construction firm, in April 2011 (Areva, 2011). And at a time when practically no nuclear reactors were operating in Japan, its three nuclear vendors—Hitachi, Toshiba, and Mitsubishi Heavy Industries—were all pushing hard for new sales (Dawson et al., 2012; Tabuchi, 2011).

### *We’ll loan you the money*

Despite the economic crisis that grips many parts of the world, countries that have large nuclear industries have proffered financial inducements to facilitate reactor construction. Russia, in particular, has extended cheap loans to several countries. In Belarus, which signed a \$10 billion contract to build two VVER-1200 reactors (RIA Novosti, 2012), Russia is

reportedly allocating a loan to finance the entire project (Xinhua, 2012). Likewise, in Vietnam, Russia agreed to loan up to \$9 billion to construct the Ninh Thuan Nuclear Power Plant (Bloomberg, 2011). Other countries where Russia has offered to finance reactor construction include Bangladesh and Turkey.

### *Nuclear power is good*

A few governments of countries loyal to nuclear power have resorted to propaganda. Emails from British government officials to nuclear companies—including EDF Energy, Areva, and Westinghouse—show that they tried to come up with a coordinated public relations strategy to play down the Fukushima nuclear accident so as to minimize the loss of public support for nuclear power (Edwards, 2011; *Guardian*, 2011). A year ago, the Polish government started a 22 million zloty (approximately \$7 million) “Meet the Atom” campaign aimed at building support for nuclear power, which is low in areas being considered for nuclear reactors (Ministry of Science and Higher Education, 2012). The campaign’s goal is to present nuclear energy as a safe and efficient technology, which, despite the high initial cost of investment, will provide inexpensive energy in the future.

### *We need the energy*

Several countries have emphasized current energy shortfalls and projections of rapid growth in energy demands as reasons for turning to nuclear power. When Bangladesh signed a deal with Russia to import two 1-gigawatt reactors, its Science and Technology Minister

Yeafesh Osman reportedly said, “We have signed the deal...to ease the power crisis that hampers our economic activities” (BBC, 2011a).

The only way to justify nuclear power as a solution to rapidly growing energy demands is to envision a rapid deployment of reactors—and to ignore a history of failed nuclear power projections worldwide. Perhaps the most dramatic illustration of this is Turkey. Speaking in June 2012 at the World Economic Forum, Turkey’s Minister of Energy and Natural Resources Taner Yildiz declared: “We are a country without a nuclear power plant. However, we are determined to have nuclear power plants. We want to meet our increasing energy needs by erecting at least 23 nuclear units by the year 2023... We can see that accidents, as in Fukushima, do not [negatively] affect decisions to have and operate nuclear power plants” (*Hürriyet Daily News*, 2012).

Japan was in an odd situation when trying to export its nuclear reactors abroad in the midst of a domestic nuclear crisis, and many worried about the wisdom of selling reactors to countries that may be ill prepared to deal with emergencies. But Japanese bureaucrats used the argument that nuclear power was needed to meet energy demands to dismiss such concerns; in the words of a Japanese trade ministry official, “As long as there are countries that want nuclear technology, Japan has a responsibility to help meet that global demand” (Dawson et al., 2012).

This argument obscures the fact that nuclear power is a choice, and other choices could be made to meet energy demands. Germany, for example, has chosen to meet its rising energy demands through a transformation, or

*Energiewende*, of the energy sector that will include phasing out nuclear power, expanding renewable energy production, improving energy efficiency, and for a transition period, constructing new and more efficient coal- and gas-fired power plants (Mez, 2012).

### An uncertain future

Researchers have devoted a lot of attention to the question of why some countries choose to pursue nuclear weapons and others do not, but have not adequately explored the corresponding question for the Janus-twin of nuclear weapons: nuclear energy. The literature on the latter subject, especially regarding countries outside Western Europe and the United States, is sparse, or focused on individual countries or specific aspects of the nuclear fuel cycle.<sup>8</sup> The Fukushima crisis, unfortunate as it is, offers a rare opportunity to observe the shifts in nuclear policies of multiple countries in response to a common event. The question that Fukushima poses is why political leaders in some countries decide to pursue nuclear technology even after being confronted with unambiguous evidence that it comes with the risk of catastrophic accidents—a risk that is essentially incalculable (Perrow, 1999; Ramana, 2011).

There is no simple answer to this question. The policy responses span an enormous range, and the threefold categorization laid out here does not capture all of the complexities. Countries that differ on a number of metrics (for example, Israel and Venezuela) responded in somewhat similar fashion to Fukushima. Simple theories—for

example, countries expecting to see a rapid increase in energy demand will stay committed to nuclear power—do not adequately explain the post-Fukushima policy responses that have been observed.

Of course, decisions about nuclear power are seldom based on a single consideration. The accident at Fukushima coincided with an economic recession in many parts of the world, and also with lower market prices for natural gas, both of which have affected nuclear plans. In northern Africa, governments that were previously interested in developing nuclear power—such as Algeria and Egypt—have been too preoccupied with pressing social and political issues to do much about their nuclear plans.

Although there are no definitive answers yet to the question of how nuclear policies are shaped, grappling with the question has revealed several common elements at play in multiple countries—including the role of propaganda, domestic politics, international finance, and public protest. These forces will continue to influence the growth or decline of nuclear energy nationally and globally, and to make its future very uncertain.

### Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank Abhimanyu Muchhal for research assistance; and Stephanie Cooke, Harold Feiveson, Andrew Lichterman, Emily Meredith, and Zia Mian for discussions and comments on earlier drafts.

### Funding

This research was supported in part by grants from the MacArthur Foundation, the Carnegie Corporation, and the Carbon Mitigation Initiative.

### Notes

1. These countries include Japan; Western European nations such as Germany and France; large developing countries with rapidly expanding nuclear programs such as China and India; and countries with large nuclear capacities such as the United States and Russia. For entirely different reasons, Iran has also been the subject of intense media focus.
2. According to Google Scholar, the book has received 12,638 citations.
3. Whether the Liberal Democratic Party (LDP) government will succeed in resuming nuclear operations and constructing new reactors will depend on the power of the state to quash public opinion. Even though the LDP won in what has been described as a landslide, a poll conducted by the *Asahi Shimbun* newspaper found that 78 percent of voters, including sizable numbers of people who voted for the LDP, wanted to “scrap nuclear power immediately” or “gradually phase out nuclear power altogether” (*Asahi Shimbun*, 2012).
4. In the case of Germany, the phase-out has been planned for two decades and serious efforts to increase reliance on efficiency and renewable energy generation have a long pedigree (Glaser, 2012).
5. The Bataan Nuclear Power Plant in the Philippines was completed at a cost of over \$2 billion, but was never fueled. The reactor was constructed under President Ferdinand Marcos; however, after the Chernobyl disaster in 1986 and just months after she came to power, President Corazon Aquino canceled plans to operate the plant.
6. The agreements are with Argentina, Canada, China, France, Italy, Japan, Romania, Russia, South Korea, Spain, Turkey, and the United Kingdom.
7. Hirschman also recognized that an organization, member, or customer “may have a considerable stake in self-deception, that is, in fighting the realization that . . . the product he has bought [is] defective. He will particularly tend to repress this sort of awareness if he has invested a great deal in his purchase or membership” (Hirschman, 1970: 93).

8. Some examples are Jasper, 1990; Ramana, 2012; Sovacool and Valentine, 2012; Walker, 1999; and Xu, 2010.

## References

- AFP (2012) Brazil shelve plans to build new nuclear plants. May 9. Available at: [www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5gqUUuzBfoxHVUMEh3FBEx7KJk8dQ?docId=CNG.395b1c881ecacbdd722e80770eaid44.371](http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5gqUUuzBfoxHVUMEh3FBEx7KJk8dQ?docId=CNG.395b1c881ecacbdd722e80770eaid44.371).
- Amir S (2010) The state and the reactor: Nuclear politics in post-Suharto Indonesia. *Indonesia* 89 (April): 101–147.
- Anatolia News Agency (2011) Nuclear plant work six months ahead of plan. *Hurriyet Daily News*, November 25. Available at: [www.hurriyetdailynews.com/nuclear-plant-work-6-months-ahead-of-plan.aspx?pageID=238&nID=7873&NewsCatID=341](http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/nuclear-plant-work-6-months-ahead-of-plan.aspx?pageID=238&nID=7873&NewsCatID=341).
- Areva (2011) *Poland: Areva Signs Memorandum of Understanding To Build the Country's First Nuclear Power Plant*. Press release, April 27. Available at: [www.areva.com/EN/news-8877/poland-areva-signs-memorandum-of-understanding-to-build-the-country-s-first-nuclear-power-plant.html?xtmc=Polimex&xtcr=1](http://www.areva.com/EN/news-8877/poland-areva-signs-memorandum-of-understanding-to-build-the-country-s-first-nuclear-power-plant.html?xtmc=Polimex&xtcr=1).
- Asahi Shimbun (2012) Exit poll: Antinuclear votes spread across the board. December 17. Available at: <http://ajw.asahi.com/article/031disaster/fukushima/AJ201212170097>.
- BBC (2011a) Bangladesh agrees nuclear power deal with Russia. November 2. Available at: [www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-15552687](http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-15552687).
- BBC (2011b) Hugo Chávez calls off Venezuela's nuclear energy plans. March 17. Available at: [www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-12768148](http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-latin-america-12768148).
- Bloomberg (2011) Russia to lend Vietnam \$9 billion for first nuclear plant. November 22. Available at: [www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-11-22/russia-to-lend-vietnam-9-billion-for-first-nuclear-plant.html](http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2011-11-22/russia-to-lend-vietnam-9-billion-for-first-nuclear-plant.html).
- Chaffee P (2012) Kim out at KHNP over reporting lapses. *Nuclear Intelligence Weekly*, April 20.
- CNN (2011) *Piers Morgan Tonight: One-on-one with Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu*. March 17. Available at: <http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/110317/pmt.01.html>.
- Dawson C, Spegele B, and Williams S (2012) Nuclear pushes on despite Fukushima. *Wall Street Journal*, March 11. Available at: <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1001424052970204276304577265240284295880.html>.
- Edwards R (2011) Revealed: British government's plan to play down Fukushima. *Guardian*, June 30. Available at: [www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2011/jun/30/british-government-plan-play-down-fukushima](http://www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2011/jun/30/british-government-plan-play-down-fukushima).
- Enel (2012) *Enel and EDF terminate their cooperation on EPR in France*. Press release, December 4. Available at: [www.enel.it/en-gb/media\\_investor/comunicati/release.aspx?iddoc=1656525](http://www.enel.it/en-gb/media_investor/comunicati/release.aspx?iddoc=1656525).
- Fauzan AU and Schiller J (2011) *After Fukushima: The Rise of Resistance to Nuclear Energy in Indonesia*. Essen: German Asia Foundation. Available at: [www.asienhaus.de/public/archiv/resistance-in-indonesia-after-fukushima.pdf](http://www.asienhaus.de/public/archiv/resistance-in-indonesia-after-fukushima.pdf).
- GE (2012) *GE Hitachi Nuclear Energy Continues Preparations for Finland ESBWR Bid*. Press release, January 26. Available at: [www.genewscenter.com/Press-Releases/GE-Hitachi-Nuclear-Energy-Continues-Preparations-for-Finland-ESBWR-Bid-3604.aspx](http://www.genewscenter.com/Press-Releases/GE-Hitachi-Nuclear-Energy-Continues-Preparations-for-Finland-ESBWR-Bid-3604.aspx).
- Glaser A (2012) From Brokdorf to Fukushima: The long journey to nuclear phase-out. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 68(6): 10–21.
- Gourley B and Stulberg AN (2009) Nuclear energy development: Assessing aspirant countries. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 65(6): 20–29.
- Guardian (2011) UK government and nuclear industry email correspondence after the Fukushima accident. June 30. Available at: [www.guardian.co.uk/environment/interactive/2011/jun/30/email-nuclear-uk-government-fukushima](http://www.guardian.co.uk/environment/interactive/2011/jun/30/email-nuclear-uk-government-fukushima).
- Haddad J (2012) Impact of Fukushima on the siting and public communication. Jordan Atomic Energy Commission presentation to the IAEA, June 18–20. Available at: [www.iaea.org/nuclear-energy/nuclearpower/Downloadable/Meetings/2012/2012-06-18-20-TM-Vienna/04.Impact\\_of\\_Fukushima\\_on\\_the\\_Siting\\_Public\\_Communication.pdf](http://www.iaea.org/nuclear-energy/nuclearpower/Downloadable/Meetings/2012/2012-06-18-20-TM-Vienna/04.Impact_of_Fukushima_on_the_Siting_Public_Communication.pdf).
- Hirschman AO (1970) *Exit, Voice, and Loyalty: Responses to Decline in Firms, Organizations, and States*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Hurriyet Daily News (2012) Turkey to have 23 nuclear units, minister says. June 6. Available at: [www.hurriyetdailynews.com/PrintNews.aspx?PageID=383&NID=22486](http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/PrintNews.aspx?PageID=383&NID=22486).
- IAEA (2010) *Energy, Electricity, and Nuclear Power Estimates for the Period up to 2050*. Vienna: International Atomic Energy Agency. Available at: [www-pub.iaea.org/books/iaeabooks/8580/Energy-Electricity-and-Nuclear-Power-Estimates-for-the-Period-up-to-2050-2010-Edition](http://www-pub.iaea.org/books/iaeabooks/8580/Energy-Electricity-and-Nuclear-Power-Estimates-for-the-Period-up-to-2050-2010-Edition).
- IAEA (2012) *Energy, Electricity, and Nuclear Power Estimates for the Period up to 2050*. Vienna:

- International Atomic Energy Agency. Available at: [www-pub.iaea.org/books/iaea-books/10358/Energy-Electricity-and-Nuclear-Power-Estimates-for-the-Period-up-to-2050-2012-Edition](http://www-pub.iaea.org/books/iaea-books/10358/Energy-Electricity-and-Nuclear-Power-Estimates-for-the-Period-up-to-2050-2012-Edition).
- Inajima T and Okada Y (2010) Kuwait plans to build four nuclear reactors as it seeks alternative to oil. *Bloomberg*, September 9. Available at: [www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-09-10/kuwait-joins-gulf-push-for-nuclear-power-with-plans-to-build-four-reactors.html](http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-09-10/kuwait-joins-gulf-push-for-nuclear-power-with-plans-to-build-four-reactors.html).
- Ipsos (2011) *Global Citizen Reaction to the Fukushima Nuclear Plant Disaster*. Survey, Global@dvisor, June. Available at: <http://www.ipsos-na.com/download/pr.aspx?id=10838>.
- ITV (2012) Arrests after antinuclear protest at Hinkley Point. November 23. Available at: [www.itv.com/news/westcountry/2012-11-23/arrests-after-anti-nuclear-protest-at-hinkley-point/](http://www.itv.com/news/westcountry/2012-11-23/arrests-after-anti-nuclear-protest-at-hinkley-point/).
- Jacobs A (2012) Vote holds fate of nuclear power in Taiwan. *New York Times*, January 12. Available at: [www.nytimes.com/2012/01/13/world/asia/nuclear-power-emerges-as-election-issue-in-taiwan.html](http://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/13/world/asia/nuclear-power-emerges-as-election-issue-in-taiwan.html).
- Jasper JM (1990) *Nuclear Politics: Energy and the State in the United States, Sweden, and France*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Kaur R (2012) Nuclear power vs. people power. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, July 9. Available at: [www.thebulletin.org/web-edition/op-eds/nuclear-power-vs-people-power](http://www.thebulletin.org/web-edition/op-eds/nuclear-power-vs-people-power).
- Kruk M (2011) Poland rules out Japan-style nuclear crisis. *Wall Street Journal*, March 16. Available at: <http://blogs.wsj.com/emergingEurope/2011/03/16/poland-rules-out-japan-style-nuclear-crisis/>.
- Lee C (2012) South Korea's nuclear energy strategy set for revamp. *Platts.com*, November 26. Available at: [www.platts.com/RSSFeedDetailedNews/RSSFeed/ElectricPower/7284904](http://www.platts.com/RSSFeedDetailedNews/RSSFeed/ElectricPower/7284904).
- Meredith E (2011) Kuwait shelve nuclear power plans amid Fukushima rethink. *International Oil Daily*, October 5.
- Mez L (2012) Germany's merger of energy and climate change policy. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 68(6): 22–29.
- Ministry of Science and Higher Education (2012) Economy ministry launches campaign promoting nuclear energy. *Science and Scholarship in Poland*, April 3. Available at: <http://test-naukawpolsce.pap.pl/en/news/news,389206,economy-ministry-launches-campaign-promoting-nuclear-energy.html>.
- Nuclear Engineering International* (2011) Brazil to approve construction of four nuclear power plants in 2011. January 10. Available at: [www.neimagazine.com/story.asp?storyCode=2058586](http://www.neimagazine.com/story.asp?storyCode=2058586).
- Omari R (2012) Deputies vote to suspend nuclear project. *Jordan Times*, May 30. Available at: <http://jordantimes.com/Deputies-vote-to-suspend-nuclear-project-48497>.
- Peach G (2011) Poland: Undeterred—government pushes ahead on new build. *Nuclear Intelligence Weekly*, August 22.
- Peach G (2012a) Aided by Russia and broke, Europe's last dictatorship proceeds with NPP. *Nuclear Intelligence Weekly*, September 28.
- Peach G (2012b) Voters reject NPP but decision lies with next government. *Nuclear Intelligence Weekly*, October 19.
- Perrow C (1999) *Normal Accidents: Living with High-Risk Technologies*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Press Information Bureau (2012) Nuclear power target. August 9. Available at: <http://pib.nic.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=85902>.
- Ramana MV (2011) Beyond our imagination: Fukushima and the problem of assessing risk. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, April 19. Available at: [www.thebulletin.org/web-edition/features/beyond-our-imagination-fukushima-and-the-problem-of-assessing-risk](http://www.thebulletin.org/web-edition/features/beyond-our-imagination-fukushima-and-the-problem-of-assessing-risk).
- Ramana MV (2012) *The Power of Promise: Examining Nuclear Energy in India*. New Delhi: Penguin India.
- Ramdas L and Ramdas L (2011) Koodankulam Diary. *Economic and Political Weekly* XLVI(53): 20–22. Available at: [www.epw.in/search/apachesolr\\_search/koodankulam%20diary](http://www.epw.in/search/apachesolr_search/koodankulam%20diary).
- RIA Novosti (2012) Russia, Belarus sign \$10 bln nuclear power plant deal. July 18. Available at: <http://en.rian.ru/business/20120718/174667055.html>.
- Rochmyaningsih D (2012) Nuclear power plant in Indonesia: To build or not to build. *Asian Scientist*, December 17. Available at: [www.asian-scientist.com/features/indonesia-central-java-nuclear-power-plant-batan-djarot-wisnubroto-2012/](http://www.asian-scientist.com/features/indonesia-central-java-nuclear-power-plant-batan-djarot-wisnubroto-2012/).
- Schneider M (2012) Post-Fukushima nuclear allergy spreads in France. *Japan Times Online*, April 19. Available at: [www.japantimes.co.jp/text/eo20120419a1.html](http://www.japantimes.co.jp/text/eo20120419a1.html).
- Schneider M and Froggatt A (2012) 2011–2012 world nuclear industry status report. *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 68(5): 8–22.
- SciDevNet (2011) The nuclear power plans that have survived Fukushima. *Guardian*, September 30. Available at: [www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2011/sep/30/nuclear-power-fukushima](http://www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2011/sep/30/nuclear-power-fukushima).

- Sovacool BK and Valentine SV (2012) *The National Politics of Nuclear Power: Economics, Security, and Governance*. New York: Routledge.
- Tabuchi H (2011) Japan courts the money in reactors. *New York Times*, October 10. Available at: [www.nytimes.com/2011/10/11/business/global/shunning-nuclear-plants-at-home-japan-pursues-building-them-overseas.html](http://www.nytimes.com/2011/10/11/business/global/shunning-nuclear-plants-at-home-japan-pursues-building-them-overseas.html).
- Walker W (1999) *Nuclear Entrapment: THORP and the Politics of Commitment*. London: Institute for Public Policy Research.
- Xinhua (2010) Philippines 'seriously' considering nuclear power plant: Energy secretary. *People's Daily Online*, July 20. Available at: <http://english.people.com.cn/90001/90777/90851/7073830.html>.
- Xinhua (2012) Belarus, Russia sign nuclear power plant deal. July 19. Available at: [http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/world/2012-07/19/c\\_123431306.htm](http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/world/2012-07/19/c_123431306.htm).
- Xu Y-C (2010) *The Politics of Nuclear Energy in China*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Zampano G and Zevi N (2011) Italians vote to abandon nuclear energy. *Wall Street Journal*, June 14. Available at: <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702303714704576383452729642270.html>.

### Author biography

**M. V. Ramana** is currently appointed jointly with the Nuclear Futures Laboratory and the Program on Science and Global Security, both at Princeton University, and works on the future of nuclear energy in the context of climate change and nuclear disarmament. He is the author of *The Power of Promise: Examining Nuclear Energy in India* (Penguin, 2012). Ramana is a member of the International Panel on Fissile Materials and the *Bulletin's* Science and Security Board.